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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




             September 15, 2015
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Accountant Johnson and Executive Assistant Lemire
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.

MINUTES

Mr. Easom MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF AUGUST 10, 2015 AS AMENDED.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the Tree Trimming and Line Clearing Request for Proposals (RFP) that is being advertised.  He noted that GELD has been extremely happy with the work that MEAD Tree has been doing, but it was time to issue an updated RFP for these services. In the updated RFP, Mr. Kelly has decided to offer a three year term with a three year extension.  The bids will be opened on Tuesday, September 22, 2015 at 1:00 PM.
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the Groton pipeline working group.  On Wednesday evening, August 12 there was a scoping meeting in Lunenburg with the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) regarding the proposed natural gas pipeline. Mr. Kelly was one of only a few advocates for the pipeline. FERC was very clear about the scoping meetings and the path for the pipeline.  The scoping meetings only involve the current proposed path of the pipeline and the lateral that is proposed to go through Lunenburg.  Groton is not on the current path.  FERC stated they would restart the process and schedule scoping meetings in other towns (i.e. Groton) if they were to consider an alternate path that included such towns.
On this same topic, Mr. Kelly told the Board he is in opposition to Article 7 of the Fall Town Meeting Warrant which would use local property taxes to oppose a pipeline going through Southern New Hampshire and in effect raise electric rates.  After some discussion, the Board unanimously agreed to oppose Article 7 of the Fall Town Meeting Warrant if it was put forward by the Board of Selectmen.
Residential and Commercial Rate Comparisons were distributed. Mr. Kelly noted that GELD’s rates (even with the Power Cost Adjustment in 2014/2015) were 90.4% below Unitil’s rates and 62% below National Grid’s rates.  This was for the 12 month period ending June 30, 2015.
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were many callouts and five outages since the last meeting.
KWh sales for August were up 17.3 %, and year to date sales are up 1.9% for 2015.  Even with the 17% increase in August, this August had lower kWh sales than August 2013.
11 new poles were installed since the last meeting. The total number of new poles year to date is 89.  

There were 90 Dig Safes for the month.
Cash is trending up slightly.
SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the GELD solar project.  Ameresco appears to have completed their work on the lease, the PILOT and the Purchase Power Agreement (PPA) for the proposed solar farm.  Mr. Kelly is waiting for their guaranteed production and termination payment exhibits.  He is expecting them today. Realistically, production won’t begin until April 2016.  However, there may be some construction before the winter.  Mr. Kelly should have all agreements in hand by the next Board meeting.
SUBSTATION

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on some issues at the substation.  He was happy to report that the concrete pads under the transformers are now dry with no signs of oil.  ABB finished repairing the weep on T1 and has guaranteed their work.

Mr. Dillis of Ducharme and Dillis is working with Mr. Kelly to design a new pole yard and place for covered storage behind the substation. The permitting process should begin in the near future.  Mr. Kelly plans to issue an RFP to dismantle the existing wood frame garage on Station Avenue and move it behind the substation. With prevailing wage, moving the existing garage may not be practical or affordable, but Mr. Kelly wants to see the numbers before considering options for covered storage behind the substation. 
There is a small access road off of the property on Lowell Road for National Grid to service GELD taps.  Recently multiple four wheelers have been using the access in the electric easement. To discourage the four wheeler activity, the linemen blocked the access with two old pole stumps and a chain placed between them.

There have been two communication issues with the substation equipment.  One of the communication cables to the T2 tap changer failed and there have been ongoing issues with the communications in our breaker loop.  Due to the issues with the single loop, the old tie breaker is being taken out of the loop and given its own communication line.  Mr. Kelly is cautiously optimistic this will remedy the communication issues with the breakers.
Since the repair of the weep on T1, a nitrogen leak has been noticed.  The nitrogen plumbing is 15 years old. Opening and closing one valve repeatedly created a small leak.  The new valve is on order though ABB at a cost of $498.00.  A possible long term capital project is to replace the nitrogen feeder system for the T1 transformer.  It would cost $7,135 for the parts to replace the whole system and Mr. Kelly is getting a quote from ABB on the labor to switch out the old system.
While on site repairing the weep on T1, ABB noticed that our spare transformer is aging; they specifically noticed rust spots on some of the corners where the bushings are attached.  They mentioned the transformer still has some value and offered to sell it if we want to pursue that option.  They also said they could refurbish it (sand rust, strip paint, reseal & repaint) for approximately $22,000.  To put this in perspective, the replacement cost for a transformer of that size with a tap changer is approximately $375K.  Mr. Kelly recommended that GELD consider one of these two options.
POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the Berkshire Wind 2 project. Mr. Kelly noted that the Berkshire Wind Cooperative is leaning toward installing 2 additional 2.3 MW wind turbines on Brodie Mountain in Hancock, MA and Mr. Kelly does not agree with this path because the manufacturing and engineering for these larger turbines has not been proven.  GE was supposed to have 100 of these turbines installed by the end of 2015 and to date, there is one installed.  
Mr. Kelly believes installing 3 additional 1.6 MW turbines would be a better option because of the proven track record. Mr. Kelly distributed a vote that would authorize the manager to commit but not obligate Groton Electric to purchasing additional power being produced by the Berkshire Wind 2 project.  GELD’s current portion of the project is .05533%.  With what he understands about the 2.3 MW wind turbines today, Mr. Kelly made it clear he is only interested in this project if the Cooperative chooses the three 1.6 MW wind turbines. If GELD were to accept additional power from this project, Mr. Kelly suggested committing up to an additional 265 kW.
After some discussion, Mr. Easom MOVED:

WHEREAS, the Groton Electric Light Department is a member of the Berkshire Wind Power Cooperative Corporation (the “Cooperative”) and a signatory, with the Massachusetts Municipal Wholesale Electric Company (“MMWEC”), to the Berkshire Wind Power Purchase Agreement, dated May 21, 2008, as amended  (“PPA”);

WHEREAS, the Cooperative is contemplating an increase to the design net electrical capability of the Cooperative’s wind facility located in Hancock and Lanesborough, Massachusetts up to approximately 4.8 MW’s (the “Increment”);

WHEREAS, some members of the Cooperative may determine to change their respective Purchaser’s Percentage (as defined in the PPA ) to reflect an additional Purchaser’s Percentage associated with the Increment while  other members of the Cooperative may determine that their respective Purchaser’s Percentage remain unchanged; and

WHEREAS, in order to effectuate a change in a Purchaser’s Percentage in a timely and efficient manner, Exhibit A to the PPA needs to be amended by an agreement among the members desiring a change in their respective Purchaser’s Percentage to which MMWEC contractually needs to consent;

 WHEREFORE, it is voted that the Board hereby:


VOTE:15 - authorizes the General Manager to use his discretion to commit the Groton Electric Light Department up to ___265 kW__ of the MW’s of the Increment;


approves an agreement to amend Exhibit A to the PPA reflecting, with respect to the Groton Electric Light Department, either an increase to its Purchaser’s Percentage (as defined in the PPA) or that its Purchaser’s Percentage remain unchanged in accordance with the General Manager’s commitment for some or none of the MW’s of the Increment (“Agreement”), substantially in the form of Agreement presented to the Board at this meeting and made a part of the records of this meeting; 


 authorizes the General Manager to execute and deliver the Agreement, with such changes and amendments to the Agreement as the General Manager  may deem necessary or appropriate to effectuate the transactions contemplated by this vote; 

 
directs the General Manager to cause the Groton Electric Light Department to perform all of its obligations under such Agreement at such time as the General Manager determines it is appropriate to carry out the intent of this vote; 

 
authorizes the General Manager to execute, accept , deliver and perform obligations for any additional documents or agreements, and take any and all further actions the General Manager deems may be required to carry out, give effect to, and consummate the transactions contemplated by this vote;  and


ratifies and confirms  any actions previously taken by the General Manager which are consistent with the purpose of this vote.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on Special Project 2015A.  MMWEC is working with a municipal light plant on possibly building a 55 MW peaking unit in an industrial area near one of their substations. MMWEC will be looking for members to join the project if it goes forward.  One of the most substantial unknowns is if the facility would clear the next capacity auction. There are no firm details yet, but Mr. Kelly will keep the Board informed as more information becomes available.

Mr. Kelly told the Board about two companies that may want to do business with Groton Electric in the near future.  The first one – Tangent – is a company that is proposing one 2 MW generator in Groton. 
The second company – Next Era – formerly known as Florida Power and Light and current majority owner of Seabrook has been looking at GELD’s power supply to see if they can offer any products that may benefit Groton ratepayers. 

Both companies will be providing proposals in the near future.

Mr. Kelly discussed market power and stated that January/February 2016 prices have not fallen as much as he believes they will. Since the market is so soft right now, he does not recommend making any power purchases at this time.  He thinks we should wait until we get a little closer to the winter.  The Board agreed.  He believes he will recommend possible power purchases for 2017 and 2018 at the next meeting.
Mr. Lindemer asked if Mr. Kelly can provide GELD’s current load by fuel source & supplier source and then add in solar, Tangent, Next Era, Berkshire Wind, etc. into the mix.  He would also like to see GELD’s ownership interests versus power purchase agreements (PPAs). 

Mr. Kelly agreed to provide the information.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the status of the new office and garage facilities. Multiple parties are interested in purchasing the portion of land to be declared surplus on Station Avenue and at least one has been talking with members of Town Hall to find out what permits would be necessary.  In the meantime, the possibility of renting/leasing for the short term was also discussed.  
Our accountants would like to know what is happening with the Cooperative (Co-op) moving forward.  Specifically in regards to the new building as it is currently under the ownership of the Co-op. After much discussion, it was decided to keep the Co-op for possible future GELD projects and to continue discussions on the transfer of the new building at future GELD meetings.
OPEN HOUSE
GELD will hold an Open House for the new office and garage facilities on Saturday, October 3, 2015 from 1:00 PM – 5:00 PM.  There will be snacks, tours, bucket truck rides, & giveaways.  It was also decided that viewing for our surplus auction would be held during the open house.  The bid results will be reviewed and opened on Monday, October 5, 2015 at 2:00 PM.  Ms. Lemire will properly advertise the surplus auction per Massachusetts General Laws.

 CASH RESERVE POLICY
Mr. Kelly wanted to review discussions on a long-term cash reserve policy for GELD. The actuarial study results from the Town were finally received, but the liability numbers for GELD did not make sense to Mr. Kelly or to the accountants. Mr. Kelly would like some more clarification in understanding the liability according to the results before making any recommendations on funding the liability. Mr. Lindemer noted that a rate increase may be necessary to fund the obligation for the future and wanted Mr. Kelly to figure what the rate increase would need to be to cover the obligation. Mr. Kelly agreed once he has confirmed the numbers, he would analyze the data for a future rate increase.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 
Mr. Kelly distributed a “Year End Planning for 2015” spreadsheet showing the Power Cost Adjustment (PCA) totals collected per month from September 2014 through April 2015 and the current amounts held in GELD’s Select and Rate Stabilization Funds. Mr. Kelly noted that as of right now GELD is headed toward a year-end net income of zero.  There are several options to avoid this.  The monies in the Select and Rate Stabilization Funds can be used to offset the negative expenses or the Board can choose to reactivate the PCA to recoup the power cost increases expected in the winter of 2015/2016.  After some discussion, the Board decided to hold off on any decision regarding the net income and revisit it at the next couple of meetings.
It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, October 5, 2015 at 7:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 9:09 p.m.









      Respectfully submitted,








 Tammi Lemire






      

       Executive Assistant 
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